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EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MINUTES – Approved 2/2/06
November 17, 2005
Whitsett Room, Sierra Hall 451

Members Present:  Basta, Born, Hellenbrand, Howes, Krane, Macune, McIntyre (Chair), Schwartz, Swerkes, Wolfbauer (Recording Secretary), Zvi
Excused:  Stepanek
Guests:  E. Alfano, B. Huff, S. Fitzgerald, J. Luedders, B. Moulton, G. Nicols, C. Rawitch, 
G. Truex
President McIntyre called the meeting to order at 1:15 p.m. 
1.
Approval of Minutes

MSP to approve the minutes of the October 6, 2005 meeting with corrections.

MSP to approve the October 27, 2005 minutes.


MSP to approve the November 10, 2005 minutes.
2.
Announcements
a.
The Committee members were invited to attend the Faculty Retreat and to give a poster presentation.
b.
McIntyre announced that faculty elections and the selection of committee members for the faculty awards will take place in early Spring.  The Executive Committee members volunteered to help with the following awards:


Outstanding Professor
 (Greg Truex - not a member of SEC)

Exceptional Creative Accomplishments (Jennifer Zvi)



Extraordinary Service (Diane Schwartz)

Preeminent Scholarly Publication (Patty Born)

Distinguished Teaching, Counseling or Librarianship (Charles Macune)

Visionary Community Service-Learning (Barbara Swerkes)
c.
McIntyre reported that the election for representative to the CSU academic senate held at the last Senate meeting will have to be redone because of an error.  The Bylaws state that when a representative is absent, and the Faculty President is unable to serve, “the Senate shall appoint one of its members to serve until the next annual election.”  Two of the nominees, including the eventual winner, were not members of the Senate.  We will take nominations and conduct another election at the Senate meeting on December 8.
3
Action Item - Policy on Written Syllabi for Graduate Courses

Bob Huff, chair of the Graduate Studies Committee, briefly summarized the rationale for the proposed policy to require written syllabi in all graduate courses.  He noted that the policy now includes a suggestion made at the Senate meeting to change the policy to read, “The syllabus should contain at least the following information.”  After discussion, it was MSP (Macune/Basta) to forward to the Senate with a “do pass” recommendation.
4.
1st Reading – Policy on Eligibility for Emeritus Status

Ed Alfano, chair of the Personnel Planning and Review Committee, presented a proposal to modify the eligibility requirements for a faculty member to attain emeritus status.   One question raised was whether FERP years count as years of service toward eligibility for emeritus status.  The Committee also suggested including a statement that FERP faculty already granted emeritus status may retain the title.

After discussion, it was MSP (Zvi/Basta) to forward to the Senate as a 1st Reading.

5.
Campus Directory – Bob Moulton, Greg Nicols, Steven Fitgerald

At the September 15th Executive Committee meeting, Spero Bowman and the IT staff were informed that, in the opinion of the Senate Executive Committee, there were too many errors in the 2005-2006 Campus Directory.  Bowman said he would come back to the Executive Committee with a number of recommendations to improve the process and the data.  Bob Moulton (Interim CIO), Greg Nicols and Steven Fitzgerald reported back to the Executive Committee and distributed a document that included many proposed changes that will be made to improve the accuracy of the directory.   It was mentioned that many campuses have moved to a complete on-line directory and that, if we went with an on-line directory,  an Adobe Acrobat (pdf) file with the directory information could be downloaded and printed.   Moulton indicated that he thinks that a complete on-line directory would be beneficial to the University but would not go this route without further input and support.  McIntyre thanked the IT staff for their positive response.
6.
Discussion of Campus Response to Chancellor’s Memo on Facilitation of
    
  Graduation – Cynthia Rawitch, AVP for Undergraduate Studies

Cynthia Rawitch provided some background information on the Chancellor’s Memo on Facilitation of Graduation.  In May 2005 the Board of Trustees set forth a plan for facilitating graduation that included 22 recommendations that the campuses and the CSU system should address to provide students with efficient, well-supported pathways to graduation.  Campuses were asked by the Chancellor to report on what they are doing with these recommendations by December 2.   Rawitch distributed a draft document which is our campus’s response to the Chancellor’s Memo.  The response document includes activities that are being done centrally and activities being done within the Colleges.  Rawitch believes that the campus will be held accountable for carrying out the recommendations referred to in the Chancellor’s Memo The Executive Committee discussed the campus response document and offered their input.  Zvi mentioned that the document should include information on how we help students with disabilities move toward graduation.  Rawitch asked the Committee to e-mail further comments or feedback.
7.
Provost’s Report – Harry Hellenbrand

Provost Hellenbrand reported the following:

a.
The CSUN ITR Assessment Support Final Report conducted by Moran Technology Consulting recommended changes to the ITR (Information Technology Resources) governance structure.  Provost Hellenbrand circulated a memo which outlined these changes and described each committee within the new model.  The memo described four new Committees that will be created: 



Executive Technology Steering Committee 



Technology Infrastructure and Services Committee (TISC)


Institutional Management Technology Planning Committee (IMTPC)



Advisory Committee on Academic Technology (ACAT)

The following two entities will interact with the ITR governance structure:



Web Communications Management Committee



Faculty Senate Academic Technology Committee (ATC)
Responding to questions on the need for both the ATC and the ACAT, Hellenbrand said that it is important that the Senate retain the Academic Technology Committee (ATC) because the campus needs a committee with a major faculty voice on policy issues and strategy.   He also recommended that we have overlap on membership with ATC and the new ACAT so that the committees are tied together – perhaps the ATC chair should serve on the new Committee.    The SEC will help to make suggestions on how the representatives are selected.
Hellenbrand said that it is important that we engage in a meaningful planning process and get input from several committees so that we do not make decisions on an ad hoc basis.
b.
CSUN exceeded its Fall 2005 FTES enrollment target.  If we enroll more than 2 percent above our FTES target for the entire year, we will receive the additional student fees and the general fund dollars.  This could mean an additional $500,000 to a million dollars for the campus.  We still have a 1.4 million dollar debt payback; the Colleges will be developing their plans for this 3rd year of budget cuts to make the payback.
c.
We have been strongly encouraged by the Chancellor’s Office to create a joint doctorate in Audiology.  UC Irvine is highly interested in working with us.   We will have to do some serious planning to manage the enrollment growth that the system is requiring from us if we are to fund new and expensive academic programs.
d.
In response to a question on enrollment targets, Hellenbrand answered that we have two targets – a calendar year target which includes YRO and an academic year target which is slightly lower.  There is also a summer minimum target that we are expected to meet.  Hellenbrand said he would be glad to discuss enrollments targets at College council meetings.
8.
Calendar Committee – Jerry Luedders, Assistant Provost

Jerry Luedders reported that the campus Calendar Committee, based on approved parameters, has prepared a draft academic calendar for the 2007-08 academic year.  The major changes in the calendar include the observance of Veterans Day on November 12 instead of during the winter holiday break, Fall classes beginning after Labor Day and Spring classes finishing in early May, and the elimination of intersession with the Spring semester officially beginning on January 7.  The reason for eliminating intersession is to allow for a longer YRO summer session (alternate term).  Luedders explained the process used to get  input and feedback on the calendar.  Discussion followed.

Luedders said that the emerging consensus from chairs, deans and students is that the Schedule of Classes (hard copy) becomes an obsolete document by the time it gets printed.   The electronic Schedule of Classes (SOC) is relied on as the most current and accurate version of the schedule.   Various committees and groups on the campus are providing consultation and input towards switching to an on-line only SOC.  It will provide users with the ability to browse, search, sort, and print.

9.
Statewide Academic Senate Report – Barbara Swerkes 

Swerkes will distribute the Statewide Academic Senate Report electronically due to the full agenda.  
10.
Bylaws Discussion

This item was not discussed.  McIntyre will ask the Executive Committee to help review sections of the Bylaws.
11.
Review of Standing Committee Minutes

This item was postponed until the next meeting.
12.
New Business

No new business.

13.
Agenda for Senate meeting of October 27, 2005

Call to Order


Roll Call


Approval of Minutes for October 27, 2005


Announcements


Provost’s Report


President’s Report

Dr. Omar Zahir – Eulogy


Appreciation for Lynne Cook


Conduct CSU Statewide Senator Election


Action Item - Policy on Written Syllabi for Graduate Courses


1st Reading – Policy on Eligibility for Emeritus Status

Statewide Academic Senate Report

CFA Report

New Business
Meeting adjourned at 4:45 p.m.

Submitted by:
Heidi Wolfbauer, Recording Secretary




Diane Schwartz, Secretary-Treasurer of the Faculty
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